








Summary of April 10th Open House - Comments and Questions

Middleton Municipal Airport Master Plan Link to Recorded Open House Zoom Meeting: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=-kd4VNeIQRY

No. Received: From:
Community of 

Residence:
Source: Comment or Question: Response:

61B 4/18/2021 Jennifer Pavlovic Town of Middleton E-mail

I’m concerned that an airport expansion plan would use eminent domain and taxpayer 

money to fund the expansion of a private, multi-million-dollar business that has not been 

transparent with or considerate of the neighborhood. This business’ planes, using leaded 

fuel and exceeding FAA dB limits, regularly circle over the neighborhood. This business 

wants to increase the number of airport big events like fly-ins, with live outdoor music, 

fireworks and very loud aerobatic shows that are a noise and safety concern for the 

neighbors. A handful of people would make a huge profit while making life miserable and 

diminishing the quality of life for hundreds of neighbors.

I would like the master plan to include storage for unleaded aviation fuel to make it 

available at the Middleton Airport as it is at Sauk. Again, if environmental considerations 

had been given priority in the planning process, this would have been addressed.

Given the concerns I have expressed above, I am opposed to lengthening the existing 

runways, adding runways, or adding hangars at the Middleton Airport. I’m opposed to any 

airport expansion until the issues I’ve mentioned above are effectively addressed. As a huge 

majority of pilots who use the airport have indicated, airport expansion is not needed to 

serve the existing community. An expansion would benefit a handful at the detriment of 

hundreds. The need has not been proven and the consequences to quality of life for the 

neighboring towns would be too great.

Less than 25% of those who spoke up at the Open House or submitted comments in 

advance were in favor of airport expansion. The eleven people who spoke in favor of airport 

expansion were all pilots who do not live near the airport or under airport flight paths. Some 

of those who spoke in favor of airport expansion would profit from an expansion. In the 

interest of full disclosure, when people comment regarding airport expansion, they should 

be required to state not only where they live, but also whether they profit from the airport 

now and how they would expect to profit from an airport expansion.

Thank you for listening to citizen input and protecting our quality of life.

Comments noted and recorded. According to Airport Manager Rich Morey, TKS fluid is only used in aircraft 

with the "weeping wing" technology.  It is an anti-icing fluid for use in flight and is not used to de-ice 

aircraft on the ground at C29.  The only on-ground de-icing available at C29 is heat, as in pulling the aircraft 

into a heated hangar and letting it melt. See General Response C for information and references on the 

FAA's contract tower program and the associatd benefit-cost analysis (BCA) requirements. See General 

Response G regarding the availability of unleaded fuel at C29. See General Response S for response to the 

questions regarding Special Events at the Airport.
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62 4/19/2021 Mark Magnuson City of Middleton E-mail

San Diego airport prohibits touch n go operations, stop and go and practice low approaches 

after 10 PM and before 7 AM..  The courts allow municipalities that own airports to limit 

certain maneuvers like touch and go. I'd like to see limits here in Middleton. Thanks

Comments noted and recorded. See General Response F.

63 4/19/2021 Anna Delaney Town of Springfield E-mailed Comment Form

Why are we evaluating and spending a lot of money on discussions of expansion when the 

towns haven't voted or approved to look into doing this in the first place? Isn't it a waste of 

money if you don't go ahead with the project? It sounds like this only benefits the people 

who have requests into utilize / gain hangar space. Do we collect rental money on hangar 

spaces? Over and above the questions above, I would not be in favor of expanding the 

airport to beyond A-I and B-I. I would prefer our airport to stay smaller....local users only 

and would not be in favor if increased e-commerce use.

Prior to this undertaking, a master plan document has never been completed for the Middleton 

Municipal Airport. As part of its grant assurances, the Airport is obligated to maintain a current,  

FAA-approved Airport Layout Plan (ALP). The master planning process is an integral part of 

developing the existing and future conditions that are to be depicted on the ALP. The City (Airport) 

collects revenue from the lease agreeements and other taxes that are imposed on the hangar 

tenants or owners. The other comments have been noted and recorded.

64 4/19/2021
John Bauch and 

Michelle Louis
Town of Middleton E-mail

As residents of the Town of Middleton since before the City owned the airport, we expect 

the City of Middleton to keep its promise never to extend the runway beyond 4,000 ft.

We oppose the building of more hangars and the paving of the second runway. This would 

likely increase air traffic, noise, and pollutants, including, but not limited to lead, in sensitive 

areas. It would also decrease surface permeability in this important wetland, ground zero to 

the area's wells and drinking water, and floodplain management.

We support small, incremental improvements for safety and maintenance.

We support a right turn pattern to avoid densely populated areas.

While the positive economic impacts of the airport have been inflated, significant 

unsustainable and long-term, negative economic, health, and social impacts on the area 

community have been largely ignored and overlooked. 

Expanding the airport benefits few at great cost to the majority of area residents. 

Comments noted and recorded. See General Responses E, H-K, N, and O. 
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Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the options provided in the Master Plan. I am 

a resident of the Town of Middleton, and proud pilot. I trained with Morey Airplane 

Company to obtain both my private pilot and instrument pilot certificates. I have 

sequentially owned two small aircraft housed in hangars at Middleton Airport, but do not 

presently own an aircraft and am renting from Morey Airplane Co. I hope to build an 

experimental light sport aircraft in the near future and to be able to hangar it at Middleton.

I have been a resident of the Town of Middleton since 2001, before the airport was sold to 

the City of Middleton and expanded in terms of hangars and runway length. There was at 

the time concern about the departures from (then) runway 30 overflying homes to the 

west, and even more so when the runway shifted to 10-28. With expanded capacity of both 

runway length and hangars, the use of the airport has increased and has irritated neighbors 

to the west who are not fans of general aviation. Although this airport is owned by the City 

of Middleton, I believe that the Good Neighbor attitude should apply to adjacent 

communities.

I do not think that the 10-28 runway should be extended. It’s length is very adequate for the 

smaller aircraft that have traditionally used the airport. Yes, a longer runway would provide 

an additional safety margin for small business jets and cargo deliveries, but this is not the 

primary role of the airport. If the safety margins are not adequate, such aircraft should not 

use this airport and should use KMSN. This would apply as well to crosswind conditions that 

exceed the performance capabilities of aircraft (or pilots). Just as I have had to divert and 

land at Madison when cloud ceilings were lower than 600 ft at Middleton, so pilots should 

anticipate the need to divert if crosswinds do not permit a land at Middleton on 10-28.

I will say that I believe that Middleton should strive to build a paved north-south runway on 

or next to the current runway 1-19. This is not so much to provide safer operations when 

there is a substantial crosswind on 10-28, but to allow aircraft to use the north-south 

runway whenever possible to decrease the high-power, high-noise overflights of the 

communities to the west.

I do encourage the City to retain a grass north-south landing area, and to establish one 

adjacent to runway 10-28. 

I would like to advocate for additional hangar space at Middleton Airport. Although in my 

comments at the open house I endorsed both option 1 and 2, I think that the SW hangar 

options is not a good idea. Rather, I would encourage option 2, with hangars built to the 

north of runway 10-28 and west (or possibly east) of runway 1-19. Access to these hangars 

by public road should be from Scheider road, with a service road and locked gate for fire 

department access from the south (Airport road).

65A 4/19/2021 Paul Hutson Town of Middleton E-mailed Letter Comments noted and recorded. See General Responses A, B, D, and E, G and I.
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66 4/20/2021

City of Middleton 

Resident - Glacier 

Ridge Road

City of Middleton Conversation with City staff
Why do aircraft sometimes sound noisier?  In other words, what variables come into play 

that can cause, say, the Freightrunners aircraft to sound differently from day to day?

Besides the fact that different individual aircraft will emit different noise levels, several factors 

influence how people perceive noise.  Atmospheric conditions can influence how noise is 

perceived.  Temperature and humidity influence the sound levels at a particular location.  The 

degree of absorption depends on the frequency of the sound, as well as humidity and air 

temperature.   For example, when the air is cold and humid, and therefore denser, atmospheric 

absorption is lowest.  Higher frequencies are more readily absorbed than the lower frequencies.

Aircraft noise propagates differently under dry and wet meteorological conditions.  During rainy 

conditions, aircraft noise propagates farther due to denser air molecules.  Moister-laden air is a 

better conductor of sound than dry air, so moist air carries sound farther.  In addition, low cloud 

cover, or ceiling, also “bounces” the sound back down so it may be perceived as louder.  Ground 

effects may also influence how sound is perceived.  This refers to the effects of vegetation on 

noise.  As sound travels away from the source, some of it is absorbed by grass, plants and trees.  

The amount of such ground attenuation (rate that noise level reduces at distances farther from 

the noise source) depends on the structure and density of trees and foliage.  Evergreen trees and 

deciduous trees with leaves on in the Spring and Summer may absorb more sound than the same 

trees in Fall and Winter.

Finally, the issue of lead pollution has been a more recent rallying cry of protest against 

aircraft operations at the Middleton Airport. Most certified aircraft such as Cessnas, Cirrus, 

Piper, etc use Lycoming or Continental engines that were designed to operate with a small 

amount of lead in the fuel. For some engines, there is an allowance by the FAA (an STC) that 

allows the aircraft to be operated with non-leaded fuel. Without the authorization from the 

FAA for the specific engine matched to the type aircraft, it is illegal to operate the aircraft. I 

am sure that the Airport Commission is aware of it, but I include here the link to the report 

from January of this year from the National Academy of Sciences on the complexity of 

transitioning from leaded aviation fuel:

https://www.nationalacademies.org/news/2021/01/eliminating-lead-emissions-from-small-

aircraft-will-require-concerted-efforts-across-the-aviation-sector-says-new-report

Having said that, many aircraft DO (or could) have these FAA STC approvals to use non-

leaded aviation fuel. However, such fuel is not available at the Middleton airport. Those 

aircraft owners who could operate their aircraft with unleaded fuel cannot fuel at 

Middleton.

Additionally, most modern designs of light sport and experimental aircraft utilize Rotax or 

similar engines that were designed to use unleaded fuel and should not use leaded fuel. It 

impairs the growth of experimental aircraft construction and operation at Middleton Airport 

by not having unleaded fuel available, and inhibits the ability of those pilots who could and 

would use unleaded fuel in certified aircraft from doing so. Of note, it is difficult to find low-

lead aviation fuel in Europe, and to my knowledge there is only one manufacturer of the 

lead salt used in aviation fuel (in England). It would be a foresighted move to include in the 

Airport Master Plan a gradual shift from 100LL aviation fuel to non-leaded, providing overlap 

in the availability of both fuels, as well as (unleaded) jet fuel.

Thank you for your consideration of these comments, and for you time and service on the 

Commission.

Comments noted and recorded. See General Responses A, B, D, and E, G and I.65B 4/19/2021 Paul Hutson Town of Middleton E-mailed Letter
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Hello and thank you for hearing my concerns, comments and complaints.

The potential expansion of the City of Middleton Airport (Airport) is very disturbing to me 

for a number of reasons, not the least of which is the disruption of the peace and tranquility 

for which I purchased my home in this particular location. According to studies of smaller 

airports and the residential communities surrounding them, there is a very definite loss of 

property value when these airports expand. So, in addition to the loss of peace there is a 

financial hardship that goes along with any expansion.

This loss of property value ends up being distributed widely across the entire governmental 

body due to the need to maintain services in spite of a smaller tax base. The other option is 

to decrease governmental services, which in turn makes the area a less desirable place in 

which to locate, and this all spirals down into a great loss across the board for these 

townships, villages and cities.

I find it deeply frustrating, and honestly, demoralizing to see first-hand how combined 

powerful government and commercial capitalist interests come together to put the pursuit 

of money ahead of human interests, against the will of the citizens, even to the point of 

disrupting their sleep and therefore quite literally directly damaging their health, because 

there is no more important aspect to being alive than restorative sleep. This in turn affects 

one’s livelihood, because it is impossible to be a productive employee when one is sleep 

deprived.

 

I have watched and listened to and participated in the virtual meetings of AMPAC. I have 

spoken my concerns along with many other citizens, only to view this committee rolling 

forward like a bulldozer toward and expansion of C29, all the while hushing citizens mid-

sentence to hold the line on arbitrary speaking times.

At the same time, I have witnessed complete disregard for those speaking times when a 

particular Alder of the City of Middleton has chosen to speak up, and speak out, randomly 

whenever he/she feels the need. This is completely inappropriate. This Alder is not a 

member of the committee and to my understanding holds no special place in these 

meetings. This Alder should be held to the same rules as any other citizen.

This same Alder recently advised the owner of Capital Flight that she should perhaps look 

into speaking with the City of Middleton’s (City) attorney about ways to get around the 

rules and regulations put in place by the City. This is horrifying to me that an Alder should 

offer the City’s Attorney’s services for free to find ways to circumvent the City’s rules and 

regulations put in place for the benefit of ALL of the citizens. To even think of shouldering 

the expense to support ways to get around the rules and regulations is beyond my 

imagination! Why should there be special treatment for anyone?!

67A 4/20/2021 Jeanette Wheat
Town of Cross 

Plains
E-mail

Comments noted and recorded. See General Response R concerning the comments on property 

values.
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68 4/20/2021

David W. Arendt; 

Susan Ahrens-

Arendt

City of Middleton E-mailed Comment Form

How will this expansion impact our property at 4714 Capitol View Rd.? We were town of 

Middleton residents coming to Madison in 1982. In 1998 we purchased our current property 

from Doc Quisling. We have enjoyed our home greatly for many years; however, recently 

with the increased traffic the airport has become an irritant with noise pollution. Personally, 

we feel expansion is only a positive for a few and a negative for the majority! I tend to agree 

with a friend and neighbor that "our airport has become a rich mans play ground as he 

stated". We hope that our airport can remain more of a hobby airport. Expansion of the 

airport will not have a positivie impact on the quality of lives as well as on residents and 

citizens and neighbors! Please consider the majority that oppose expansion!

Any potential effects on properties near or adjacent to the Airport will depend on which 

alternatives are selected and adopted as part of the ultimate master plan document. Prior to any 

action being carried forward, a project would first need to go through the environmental process 

and complete the appropriate level of environmental document per the requirements of the 

National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA). It is under this process where any impacts would need 

to be identified and mitigated for in advance of further steps or implementation. The other 

comments have additionally been noted and recorded.

Many years ago, maybe 20 years, this City made a commitment not to expand the Airport. 

Citizens who have purchased property within 4 miles of the Airport, including myself, have 

relied on that commitment when making the decision to purchase property in these 

neighborhoods.

I hear planes from inside my home, even with new windows. This past weekend, starting 

about noon on Friday, was a fairly busy flight day with one after another plane flying low 

overhead. I suspect many, if not most, of these planes are piloted by flight school students, 

because I hear the same planes going around and around and around.

During these meetings I have listened to a few discussions about the lead in aviation fuel. 

Mr. Morey outright discounts any concerns in regard to the lead in the fuel. Yet there are 

many, many studies citing the problems of the lead in aviation fuel. Lead is a dangerous 

element. In humans, and our wildlife, it causes a myriad of developmental issues. This fact 

should not be up for debate.

Additionally, children are much more susceptible to health issues from lead in the 

atmosphere, on the ground and in the water.  This is due to the fact that the skin of young 

people is much more permeable to all substances allowing much more lead to be absorbed 

into their bodies. The also spend much more time on the ground as they tumble, rumble 

and play. Also, the lead has much greater consequences in young people who are still 

building their bodies and minds. The lead is incorporated into their organs and tissues as 

they grow. It leads to diminished IQ among other health problems.

This affects their entire life starting with school work and the likelihood of being admitted to 

college and one’s career choices. Lead is not something to be taken lightly. If you have 

children, would you prefer them to be exposed to lead or not to be exposed to lead?

A person’s home is likely the largest expense and greatest investment most people will 

make in their lifetimes.  It is supposed to be able to serve as a source of secure funds if 

needed and to ultimately be worth more than its purchase price when it is time to sell and 

liquidate the funds, but the growth of this Airport has already caused a significant drop in 

property values for many homes within 4 miles of it.  In the past few years, there are 

properties that have not been able to be sold for what should be fair market values.

The new reality is, properties within 4 miles of the Airport are harder to sell, and the price 

they command has had to be dropped to entice anyone to buy it. Studies have shown this 

to be true around small airports that expand. And while no large expansion has happened, 

the news is out that this Airport will be expanding.

I have so much more to say, but I am running up against the clock, so I will end with this.

Voting members on the AMPAC committee should not have any financial or other conflicts 

of interest in seeing an expansion of this Airport come to fruition. This is just completely 

wrong and should be rectified before any final voting on any expansion plans come into 

being.

67B 4/20/2021 Jeanette Wheat
Town of Cross 

Plains
E-mail Comments noted and recorded
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Primary Runway 10-28

=1 =0 = -1

No Build

Extend runway

to 4,200'

Operational Factors

Extend runway

to 4,440'

Removes an airfield constraint

Improves airport utility and accessibility

Connectivity to existing airfield

Airfield circulation efficiency

Addresses deficiencies with FAA standards

Effects on existing infrastructure

Environmental Factors

Implementation Feasibility

Improves Operational Safety

Financial

Financially viable

Air Quality

Water Resources: Wetlands / Floodplain

Threatened / Endangered Species

Historical / Archeological

Environmental Corridor

Hazardous Materials and Solid Waste

Noise

Relationship to Surrounding Land Uses

Expandable / Flexibility for phased growth

Reliance on other airfield modifications

Construction Complexity

Required property acquisition or easements

Compatibility of airspace

Evaluation

Summary

Score

Ranking

This symbol represents a positive impact, an improvement or benefit, a lower

anticipated cost, a higher level of flexibility, or a lower effect to the environment

This symbol represents maintaining a similar level or benefit, an average cost, an

average level of flexibility, or average potential environmental effect

=1

This symbol represents an improvement that is not anticipated to meet the need,

a higher cost, limited flexibility, or a higher potential effect to the environment

= 0

= -1

Key

Estimated Cost:
$0.7 Million $1.0 Million

Maintain runway

at 4,000'

NA

Alt 2
Alt 1

Alternatives Evaluation Worksheet

This worksheet will not be collected by the City

of Middleton and is an optional tool to assist

AMPAC members in determining their top

choice from the short-listed alternatives below.

Note:

Middleton Municipal Airport - Morey Field

Chapter 5 Alternatives Evaluation
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=1 =0 = -1

Operational Factors

Removes an airfield constraint

Improves airport utility and accessibility

Connectivity to existing airfield

Airfield circulation efficiency

Addresses deficiencies with FAA standards

Effects on existing infrastructure

Environmental Factors

Implementation Feasibility

Improves Operational Safety

Financial

Financially viable

Air Quality

Water Resources: Wetlands / Floodplain

Threatened / Endangered Species

Historical / Archeological

Environmental Corridor

Hazardous Materials and Solid Waste

Noise

Relationship to Surrounding Land Uses

Expandable / Flexibility for phased growth

Reliance on other airfield modifications

Construction Complexity

Required property acquisition or easements

Compatibility of airspace

Evaluation

Summary

Score

Ranking

This symbol represents a positive impact, an improvement or benefit, a lower

anticipated cost, a higher level of flexibility, or a lower effect to the environment

This symbol represents maintaining a similar level or benefit, an average cost, an

average level of flexibility, or average potential environmental effect

=1

This symbol represents an improvement that is not anticipated to meet the need,

a higher cost, limited flexibility, or a higher potential effect to the environment

=0

= -1

Key

No Build
Alt 2

Shorten turf

runway to 1,000'

Alt 3

Shorten / Shift turf

runway to 1,250'

Estimated Cost:

Alt 6

Pave to 3,280'

(Taxiway East)

Alt 7

Pave to 3,280'

(Taxiway West)

Maintain turf

runway at 1,800'

$0.1 Million $18.4 Million $17.7 Million
NA NA

Crosswind Runway 01-19

Alternatives Evaluation Worksheet

Middleton Municipal Airport - Morey Field

This worksheet will not be collected by the City

of Middleton and is an optional tool to assist

AMPAC members in determining their top

choice from the short-listed alternatives below.

Note:
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=1 =0 = -1

Operational Factors

Removes an airfield constraint

Improves airport utility and accessibility

Landside / Airside separation and access

Airfield circulation efficiency

Proximity to terminal and fueling

Effects on existing infrastructure

Environmental Factors

Implementation Feasibility

Consolidated development

Financial

Financially viable

Air Quality

Water Resources: Wetlands / Floodplain

Threatened / Endangered Species

Historical / Archeological

Environmental Corridor

Hazardous Materials and Solid Waste

Noise

Relationship to Surrounding Land Uses

Expandable / Flexibility for phased growth

Reliance on other airfield modifications

Construction Complexity

Required property acquisition or easements

Ability to accommodate utilities

Evaluation

Summary

Score

Ranking

This symbol represents a positive impact, an improvement or benefit, a lower

anticipated cost, a higher level of flexibility, or a lower effect to the environment

This symbol represents maintaining a similar level or benefit, an average cost, an

average level of flexibility, or average potential environmental effect

=1

This symbol represents an improvement that is not anticipated to meet the need,

a higher cost, limited flexibility, or a higher potential effect to the environment

=0

= -1

Key

No Build
Alt 1B

On-airport

development (east)

Estimated Cost:

Maintain existing

number of hangars

Off-airport

development (east)

Off-airport

development (north)

$3.2 Million $3.6 Million $3.7 Million
NA

Alt 2 Alt 3

Hangar Development

Alternatives Evaluation Worksheet

Middleton Municipal Airport - Morey Field

This worksheet will not be collected by the City

of Middleton and is an optional tool to assist

AMPAC members in determining their top

choice from the short-listed alternatives below.

Note:
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